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28.04.2005 - Argentina
A group of adolescents live community in Argentina 

Hermitage - everyone’s house 

[image: image1.wmf]Twenty-four boys arrived from different places in the country, Cinco Saltos, Pergamino, Luján, Merlo, Lugano and Mar del Plata, to join with a team of eight leaders, all prepared to give life and identity to this “house for everyone”.

Even though this was harder for some than others, in a very short while, the boys started to develop friendships between themselves as if they had always known each other and they started work without much difficulty. Perhaps the meeting and the work were facilitated by the availability of each person, the desire to live an experience and the helpful presence of the Spirit amongst us.

During these days, the boys worked in “Life Groups” sharing all that they had discovered and as a piece of clay can seem to be brought to life through the hands of the potter so also they gave life to their dreams, reflected on the story of their lives and were invited to celebrate it; they encountered Jesus who also had a dream that had its roots in the Dream of the Father. They baked bread which they shared and told others about what they were experiencing.

In a short time, they could share their dreams and their lives in simplicity and celebrate them in a profound way. They took advantage of times to reflect silently and other times to enjoy each other’s company; they built a unique Hermitage with their own hands. Those of us who accompanied them could only marvel at the gift of life, of spontaneity and of strength possessed by these adolescents who surprised us day after day. It was the good news of discovering that God is present in the foundations of this house and in each of our lives. That is where the God who gives life lives, the God who is Father and who loves us, the God who dwells in our dreams and who invites us to dream. And it was such good news that we had to leave the house to go to tell others what we had discovered. 
 

29.04.2005 - Spain
Monastery of Santa Maria de Bellpuig de Les Avellanes 
Celebrating Easter “in the depths of our being” 

[image: image4.png]“With Christ, in the depths of our being! Pass this on!” This was the slogan of the Young People’s Easter this year when four hundred young people gathered at the Monasterio de Santa Maria de Bellpuig de Les Avellanes (Spain).

The participants were young people who believe that another world is possible. “Go against the tide. Take the option of living an intense Christian lifestyle.” That was their option!

The Easter celebrations were led by a team that came from different areas. Music was an important element of the celebrations. The animation led to some enjoyable and humorous moments. The liturgy was highlighted by a search for new languages that have their roots in the most authentic Christian tradition. Another aspect is life in a group; each day themes were presented such as: new representations of Jesus’ life, interior peace, present day life, the corporal expression as a way towards God, etc.

This was the 32nd time that the Young People’s Easter had been organised by the Easter team and the Marist Brothers. It can only be evaluated by remembering that its objective is to go into the depths of our selves to discover Christ. The Resurrection is an historical fact, but each person may still experience the presence of the resurrected Christ. Many of us have already had this experience. We now need to pass this on, to express it in our social lives, in our commitment, in our communities and in our groups. The Church’s future asks that the young may be able to experience this and that the ecclesial community may appreciate it.

For more information, click on www.maristes-cat.es/pasqua 

Photo collection
 

02.05.2005 - Vatican
Young people in the first week of the Pontificate 

I will continue to maintain a dialogue with you because you are seeking great things 
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I am particularly thinking of young people. To them, the privileged interlocutors of John Paul II, I send an affectionate embrace in the hope, God willing, of meeting them at Cologne on the occasion of the next World Youth Day. With you, dear young people, I will continue to maintain a dialogue, listening to your expectations in an attempt to help you meet ever more profoundly the living, ever young, Christ. (Sistine Chapel, 20.04.05)

Today, with great strength and great conviction, on the basis of long personal experience of life, I say to you, dear young people: Do not be afraid of Christ! He takes nothing away, and he gives you everything. When we give ourselves to him, we receive a hundredfold in return. Yes, open, open wide the doors to Christ – and you will find true life. (Saint Peter’s Square, 24.04.05)

In fact, it is not true that young people think mainly about consumerism and pleasure. It is not true that they are materialistic and selfish. The opposite is true: young people want great things. They want the end of injustice. They want inequality to be overcome and that all have their own proper share of the goods of the earth. They want the oppressed to be liberated. They want great things. They want good things. (Paul VI Audience Hall, 25.04.05)

03.05.2005 - Algeria
Holy Week in Mostaganem 

The great Christian mysteries in the House of Islam 
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Our Christian community in Mostaganem (Algeria) is very small: there are only sixteen people: thirteen sub-Saharan students and three Marist Brothers. Some were away during this holiday period, but we celebrated Holy Week fervently and simply.

On Holy Thursday, Bishop Alfonso, our local bishop, wanted to come to Mostaganem to celebrate the Lord’s Supper with us. We also took advantage of this occasion to organise a meeting of all the Christians present in the town.

On Good Friday, all the Christians present in Mostaganem went to Arsew (fifty kilometres away) to celebrate the Lord’s Passion. The ceremony was followed by a simple meal for “Ramadan”. All was celebrated in joy and brotherhood.

On Holy Saturday we celebrated the Easter Vigil in our chapel. The community was reduced to seven people. As the young students had to be back in their residence by eight o’clock in the evening, we had to start the ceremonies towards half past four in the afternoon. Thus, we had to proceed with the blessing of the fire under a blazing sun. There is something special about celebrating the triumph of Jesus Christ in an environment in which he is not recognised for who he is. This urges us as Christians to deepen our faith; it commits us to an ever-stronger witness to the Gospel in our life.

On Easter Sunday, I went with one of my confrères to Oran to celebrate the Mass of the Resurrection with the Christian community of this town. The Eucharist was followed by a convivial feast that brought together all the Christians in Oran and some Muslims. In the afternoon, we returned to Mostaganem, happy and grateful for having been able to celebrate the great Christian mysteries in the House of Islam. 

Photo collection
 

05.05.2005 - General House
Marist Echo Number 49 

A Vocation Year for Everyone 
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Beginning on the feast of Mary’s birth in September 2004 and continuing until we celebrate her Assumption in August 2005, our Marist Institute has set aside a twelve month period to promote Church vocations, and in a special way vocations to Marcellin’s Little Brothers of Mary. Our reason for doing so has been simple: the belief that among all possible vocations that exist in our Church today, God continues to call generous young men and women to what has been known traditionally as religious life. 

That fact may come as a surprise to some. For in a number of countries, talk has been that religious life appears to have been slowly dying over the last forty years. Belief has a way of shaping reality. Enter a school exam convinced that you will not do well, and chances are that you won’t. Insist that there are no vocations to religious life today, and you will find precious few. 

So, part of our efforts this year are aimed at changing that way of thinking and acting. Through a variety of programs, publications, and a simple presence among young people, we are trying, once again, to let people know that living and serving others as a brother, sister, or priest is one wonderful way to spend your life. 

Years ago, Marcellin summarized the vocation of a brother in a few words. “To love God,” he said, “And to make God known and loved; that is what a brother’s life should be.” Those words are just as true today as they were when the founder spoke them. So, if you have not done so already, please do join us this year in promoting Church vocations. The job description is quite simple: We are looking for people who are eager to love God and to make God known and loved. 

Marist Echo 49 - Year 18 - March 2005 (PDF - 1,2 MB)
 

06.05.2005 - Portugal
Meeting of Marist Centres in Fatima 
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Let’s go to Mary as children go to their mother 

On the 9th April 2005, the usual meeting of all the Marist Centres took place at the Paul VI Centre in Fatima. Those present (students, former students, teachers, Marist Brothers and members of families) were able to reflect together and enjoy each other’s company. The event brought together about 2500 people.

A good group of students and teachers from the Colégio Marist de Carcavelos and from the Externato Marista (Marist Day-school) Lisbon were already meeting for the sixth time at Fatima for various activities: walks, games, reflection times, etc.

On Saturday 9th April, Brother Oscar Martin, the Vice-Provincial of the Province of Compostela and representing the Brother Provincial, explained the meaning and the importance of such events. He recalled our slogan “Be Marist!” that insists that our identity and union must prevail, and he also recalled the recent death of our Holy Father.

A Eucharist was celebrated with Father Filipe OP as the main celebrant accompanied by Father Paulo Figuier. In his homily, the celebrant compared the similarities in the lives of Saint Marcellin Champagnat and of Pope John Paul II: their service to the young, their constant concern about their problems and the place that the young occupied in their works and in their hearts.

After lunch, there were presentations given all through the afternoon by the participants from the different Marist Centres. The Centres represented were: Colégio Marist de Carcavelos, Instituto Missionário Marista Vouzela, Lar Marista (Marist House) de Ermesinde and Externato Marista Lisbon. Brothers from Salamanca and brothers and teachers from Tui and Lar Marista (Marist House) Chaves also participated in the meeting.

 

08.05.2005 - Mexico
Missionary camp at the Chona Postulancy 

A Life experience 
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A group of twenty senior school and university students, three postulants, three scholastics and eleven brothers undertook a missionary camp at Chona, Mexico. They were distributed throughout small communities who have difficulty being served by the priests of the parish.

We present below testimonies from three participants: one brother, one postulant and one aspirant. 

“We finished the last of many visits that we had made throughout this short but intense mission in 2005. We were very tired (…), the small truck from the Postulancy bumped along the road with its holes and stones. The generosity of the boys was very impressive, sustained by the generous hearts of my Marist confrères (…) one week is not a long time, but little by little our hearts started to beat in unity.” (Brother Pepe)

“ In thinking about the mission a little bit, I want to say that the enriching thing for me were the experiences that assured me that it was worth being a Marist Brother! … especially those experiences that allowed me to share my ideal with others.” (César, postulant)

“I feel very well; it is not how I thought it would be. It was even better! I never imagined that I would be welcomed so warmly and I told the young girls that I had not come to teach them but to learn from them and that they would tell me how that would be possible. And without intending to, they really taught me a lot of things and I saw Jesus in each one of them and in each one of the children. I had never felt so close to God as during this week. This experience will remain engraved in my memory and I am going to continue to do all that I put into practice during this week; I learnt that these young people need Jesus just as I do, and what is good is that I already feel Jesus is close to me.” (Beto)

Photo collection
The whole experience is presented in Spanish
10.05.2005 - Italy
Francophone Spirituality Session at Manziana 

Review the life as a Little Brother of Mary 
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Since the 9th January 2005, eleven brothers have been living together at the Marist Spirituality Centre, Manziana, for a spiritual renewal course that will end at the Hermitage on the 19th June. The objective is “to offer each participant the opportunity to review his life as a Little Brother of Mary by focussing more on Christ in the way of Mary”. 

The participants are: Brothers Michel Binauld (L’Hermitage), Roger Charrier (L’Hermitage), Sébastien Chupa (Afrique Centre-Est/East Central Africa), Franz-Xaver Graf (Europe Centre-Ouest/West Central Europe), Mununguri Masumbuko (Afrique Centre-Est/East Central Africa), Roger Elian Passi (Afrique Centre-Est/East Central Africa), Dominique Pivert (L’Hermitage), Alexandre Ramarosandratana (Madagascar), Pierrot Ramasivanona (Madagascar), Jean-Bernard Rasabo (Madagascar), Jean-Baptiste Tamessuien (Mediterránea). 

The accompanying team consists of Brothers Gaston Robert (Canada), Antoine Kazindu (Afrique Centre-Est/East Central Africa) and George Fontana (United States of America). 

Photo collection
11.05.2005 - Brazil
10th meeting of the Inter-American network 
Marist Apostolic Spirituality 
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Recently, a meeting was held for the members of the Inter-American Network of Marist Apostolic Spirituality in the city of Belo Horizonte, Minas Gerais (Brazil). This network was formed after discussions held during the last Conference for Latin American Provincials, with the mandate to reflect on the animation and support of Marist Apostolic Spirituality in our American continent. 

The brothers who participated in this meeting were: Horacio Bustos (Cruz del Sur), Heloisa Alfonso (Brasil Centro-Norte), José Airton, Rafael Kongfook (Peru Sector), Mitswaki Hatanaka Sakata (Bolivia Sector), Carlos (Brasil Centro-Sul), Rodrigo Espinosa (México Central), Salvador García (Cepillo, México Central), Hilario (Cruz del Sur), José Antonio Baños (América Central), Darci (Brasil Centro-Sul), Bruno (Rio Grande do Sul), Jesús Bayo (Santa María de los Andes, Chile Sector), Ramón Benseny (Colombia), Luis Adalberto Dávalos (México Occidental), Natalino Guilherme Souza (Brasil Centro-Norte), Vanderlei Soela (Brasil Centro-Norte), Mariano Varona (Santa María de los Andes, Chile Sector), Miro Leopoldo Reckziegel (Rio Grande do Sul).

We worked for six days on the following themes: the future and mission of the Inter-American Network of Marist Apostolic Spirituality, the Mission of the provincial Network, and the lines of action and necessary resources for animation. We also now have a webpage that can be found at: http://www.educadormarista.com/eam

12.05.2005 - Vatican
The Coat of Arms of Benedict XVI 
I brought my luggage to Rome as a pilgrim 

Let’s read together with Cardinal Joseph Ratzinger about the elements that comprise his Papal Coat of Arms as from the 6th May 2005. Here is his own description in an autobiography written in 1997. 

The story goes that a bear mutilated the horse belonging to Saint Corbiniano, the founder of the diocese of Frisinga, who was on his way to Rome. Corbiniano bitterly scolded the bear and as a punishment loaded it with all the luggage that up till then his horse had been carrying. The bear then had to carry this heavy load to Rome. Cardinal Ratzinger goes on to explain that it is believed that Corbiniano gave the bear its freedom once in Rome. Whether it then went to Abruzzo or returned to the Alps is not important in this legend. Meanwhile, I carried my luggage to Rome and I have already walked for some years now through the streets of the [image: image12.jpg]


Eternal City charged with my load.

As well, continues the Holy Father in his autobiography of 1997, I chose two other symbols. The first is the shell, which is indeed the sign of our being pilgrims, of our being on a journey: “We do not have here an everlasting dwelling”. But this also reminds me of the legend attributed to Saint Augustine, in which he met a child on the beach trying to put all the water from the sea into a sand bucket, using a shell. The child explained his impossible task to him, but Augustine understood the reference to his useless effort to grasp the infinity of God in his limited human mind. God can be known in humility.

The final symbol has been part of the coat of arms of the bishops of Frisinga for about one thousand years: the crowned Moor. The meaning of this is not known. For me, it is an expression of the universality of the Church, that knows no distinction between race or class, because we are all one in Christ.

Finally, two new elements have been included: the ancient tiara has been replaced by a simple “mitre” and the “pallium”, the ancient typical liturgical insignia of the Supreme Pontiff, has appeared. The pallium can be seen in the Pope’s portraits from the 5th century until the end of the 14th century. The motto that appears on his Coat of Arms as a Cardinal: “Cooperator veritatis” – work together for the realisation of truth - according to an ancient translation, has not been quoted on the Papal Coat of Arms.
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13.05.2005 - Guatemala
Visit from the General Council to Arco Norte 

Extended General Council In Guatemala - I 
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After three and a half years visiting the different regions of the Institute, the General Council has finished the first cycle of visits (Africa, October 2002; Asia, February 2003; Brazil and Cono Sur, May 2003; Europe, November 2003; Oceania, May 2004; North America, November 2004) with the Provinces that compose the Arco Norte: América Central, México Central, México Occidental and Norandina. 

As we have already noted, the planning meetings of the teams of visitors took place from the 15th February until the 17th February at Los Teques (Venezuela). The visits began immediately afterwards, and lasted until the 8th May. Brothers Luis Sobrado and Peter Rodney visited the Province of América Central; Brothers Théoneste Kalisa and Emili Turú, the Provinces of Mexico; Brothers Maurice Berquet and Pedro Herreros, the Province of Norandina. As they had done in other regions, Brothers Antonio Ramalho and Ernesto Sánchez visited the Houses of Formation in the whole region. 

The teams of visitors used the days from the 9th until the 11th May to prepare the corresponding reports for each of the Provinces, as well as to plan the meetings of the extended General Council (the General Council plus the Provincial Councils of the region). 

Taking advantage of the presence of the General Council in the City of Guatemala, the metropolitan archbishop, Cardinal Rodolfo Quezada Toruño, a former Marist student, visited the Brothers of the Council on the 9th May and shared some time with them.

14.05.2005 - Guatemala
Visit of the General Council to Arco Norte 

Extended General Council in Guatemala – II 

The meeting of the extended General Council in the region of Arco Norte started on Thursday 12th May, with a time of prayer centred on the openness and availability of Mary to the Word of God in the Annunciation. After the initial words of welcome by the Superior General, each one of the thirty-six brothers participating in this meeting introduced themselves briefly to the oth-ers and shared with them some of their hopes for this meeting. 

After a brief explanation by Brother Luis G Sobrado on the origin of the meetings and their main objectives, Brother Seán addressed the group, offering them some reflections. He thanked all for their participation, as well as the welcome and collaboration that all received during the recently finished visits, and he underlined two main aspects: identity and leader-ship. 

"To develop an identity - Brother Seán said - we all need to arrive at a consensus on the im-portant points of our life and mission. I am not speaking of eclectic agreement, but of consen-sus… Our 20th General Chapter was clear: the foundation of all that we say and do in our life should be the passion for Jesus Christ and the Gospel. And that challenge goes beyond the life of each one of us; it also affects our communities and apostolates." 

Making reference to a recent meeting of Brother Seán with some brothers, he added: "Those brothers recognised that we are living in challenging times, and they expressed a great desire to have leaders who keep alive the vision of what is truly a Marist Brother. We need leaders who are brothers who speak the truth and who, with their actions, words and simplicity of life, challenge us all to do that should be done in this time of renewal in the Church and in our way of life. As is the case with many young people today, these brothers want to have leaders who speak once again of sacrifice and who challenge us with a vision for which it is worthwhile to give your life." 

Finally, Brother Seán finished his words by referring to the restructuring processes and region-alisation in this region of Arco Norte. 

The rest of the day was devoted to the study of the reports prepared by the teams of visitors: personal time and then meetings for the Provincial Councils.

16.05.2005 - Guatemala
Visit of the General Council to Arco Norte 

Extended General Council in Guatemala - III 

[image: image15.jpg]


As the 12th May was devoted mainly to the Provincial Councils’ study of their reports prepared by the teams of visitors, the 13th and 14th May were devoted to the broader outlook across the whole region. 

On Friday the 13th, we worked in interprovincial groups and then in the whole assembly, trying to identify the most important common [image: image16.jpg]


challenges in Arco Norte. These challenges can be summarised under the following headings: Mission, Spirituality and Consecration, Laity, Com-munity Life, Formation and Vocation Ministry, Animation and Government. 

In the words of Brother Seán, "the second stage of these days of group work has invited us to look out the windows of the Provinces that constitute Arco Norte. In doing so, we have seen, without a doubt, a lot that was already known to us. But we have also found aspects of Marist life that were different from those in our own Provinces… you have incredible resources and talents in this region. Signs of hope for the future of our Institute and of our mission also exist. But, at the same time, we are living in times that are not very different from those that Saint Marcellin lived. The Church of his time experienced a crisis of change. Many of his contempo-raries looked to the past to find answers to their situation. The future didn't belong any more to them than to those who, as our Founder did, had a deep faith, audacity, the desire to run risks, a great love for young people, and who fixed their attention on the building of the fu-ture." 

Saturday 14th May was devoted to summing up the challenges the brothers wished to confront together as a whole region. This was done in Provincial Council groups, interprovincial groups and the whole assembly. Brother Seán posed this question for the brothers to discuss: “Can we find the necessary ways to join the wisdom and experience that exist in this region, so we can give valid responses to the challenges that are presented? ". "To be able to do so - he added – we will need to be willing to leave aside some of our fixed ideas so we can learn from others. We also need to share our own experiences to be able to enrich the combined work.” 

Saturday concluded with a meeting with all the brothers who live in the City of Guatemala. This took place in the Liceo Guatemala, a Marist secondary school. 

17.05.2005 - Guatemala
Visit of the General Council to Arco Norte 

Extended General Council in Guatemala – IV 
Pentecost Sunday. The day began with the celebration of the Eucharist. The assembly sang “Come O Holy Spirit! I am open to your presence and you will change my heart.” The coincidence could not have been more opportune: the words, proposals, commitments, etc. expressed during these days could fly away with the wind, unless they had the presence and the strength of the Holy Spirit. 

Brother Seán opened the work session sharing his reflection and vision of the region; he emphasised the enormous potential that exists in the region, as much in human resources as in materials, and he encouraged all to be audacious in their commitment and creative in their mission. 

After a time of work in Provincial Council groups and in the general assembly, all present affirmed their desire for interprovincial collaboration in the different areas where they had previously been working and that they embrace the larger topics that affect Marist life and mission. It was also approved that, starting from the General Conference that will take place in Sri Lanka in September 2005, the Provincials will define more concrete ways to ensure that this collaboration continues. 

Sunday lunch marked the end of the extended General Council meeting in the region of Arco Norte, a very vital region at the heart of the Institute, consisting of four Provinces that extend over nine countries (Mexico, Guatemala, El Salvador, Nicaragua, Costa Rica, Puerto Rico, Venezuela, Colombia and Ecuador), besides the present communities in Honduras (dependent on the Province of Compostela), Haiti (dependent on the Province of Canada) and Cuba (General Council). 

In this region, there are 7,458 people, brothers and laity, committed to the Marist mission serving about 92,000 children and young people. Hopefully this visit of the General Council represents a new impulse to continue in the service of the Church and of the society of these countries, faithful to Champagnat’s charism.

19.05.2005 - Spain
One month after the election of Benedict XVI 

The promptings of the Holy Spirit 
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After John Paul II’s death, people had their expectations about the new Pope. Some expectations were keenly felt, others not so much. This is a very human thing, but it is not important that the person elected in the conclave fit our expectations. After the news was announced, there was a wide range of reactions. Some parts of the media focussed on the reputation of Cardinal Ratzinger as hard, conservative, the right wing of the Holy Spirit, the promulgator of ‘no’ to almost everything, guardian of the faith. Other parts of the media emphasised his intellectual ability, his knowledge of the Church, his simplicity and personal austerity, the ongoing character of his appointment. 
All these opinions remain at the surface of the situation. Whether we like it or not, God speaks through facts, and the unquestionable fact is that the successor of John Paul II is Benedict XVI, that is to say, Cardinal Ratzinger. With the promptings of the Spirit, the facts are welcomed with respect and love. This is about being mature in the faith, not an infantile submission that only sees the marvellous and avoids looking at the grey areas. 
Discrepancies, different points of view, various ways of solving problems, audacity in the formulation of proposals… can all exist; but if these attitudes end in a lack of respect and love towards the Pope, a Catholic is ignoring the promptings of the Spirit. Opinions from outside the Church should be listened to as they can shed light, but they are of a different calibre when their source is not from within the Christian community. Opinions from inside the Church, for all the good intentions in the world, can cause damage if they lack respect and love, as they are not part of the promptings of the Spirit. Paul forced the first Council of Jerusalem, but he always respected the primacy of Peter, whose essence does not depend on the personal and moral values of the one who embodies it. Our task does not consist in being taken in by the media whirlwind but in working out of respect and love for the Pope. For some it will be easy. For others it will demand some effort. 

You can read the entire article in Spanish
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